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House Ways and Means Committee Chairman Richard Neal (D-Mass.) introduced the

Emergency Pension Plan Relief Act of 2021 (EPPRA) on January 21, 2021. EPPRA represents

the latest legislative attempt to address the well-documented multiemployer pension crisis.

EPPRA is significant in that it is the first legislation introduced by Chairman Neal under the

Biden administration, signaling a possible renewed emphasis on solving the multiemployer

pension crisis by the incoming administration. (A summary of EPPRA is available.)

Similar to the bipartisan Butch Lewis Act (H.R. 397, 116th Congress), EPPRA emphasizes the

“partition” of troubled multiemployer pension plans. Partition is a procedure where a

multiemployer pension plan is divided into two plans, with the Pension Benefit Guaranty

Corporation (PBGC) accepting financial responsibility for the portion of the plan

representing the benefits of participants for whom no contributions are being made.

Under current law, PBGC has limited authority to partition certain troubled multiemployer

pension plans. EPPRA would increase the number of plans eligible for relief and simplify the

application process.

In addition to expanding the current partition program, EPPRA would repeal the benefit

suspensions that were introduced in 2014 by the Multiemployer Pension Reform Act (MPRA).

Under these provisions, many troubled multiemployer plans had applied for approval to

suspend and possibly reduce the accrued benefits of certain participants. If enacted,

EPPRA would prohibit any future suspension of benefits applications (or approvals) under

MPRA. It does not appear, however, that EPPRA would affect MPRA benefit suspensions that

were approved prior to the date of enactment.

In another significant change, EPPRA would increase the level of multiemployer plan

benefits that are guaranteed by the PBGC. Under current law, PBGC provides a maximum

guaranteed benefit of $12,870 to a participant with 30 years of service (100% of the first $11

of the monthly benefit rate, plus 75% of the next $33 of the monthly benefit rate, multiplied

by the participant’s years of credited service). EPPRA would significantly increase the

amount of the PBGC guarantee to 100% of the first $15 in monthly benefits per year of

service and 75% of the next $70 in monthly benefits per year of service, with no limit on

credited years of service (currently capped at 30). Cost-of-living increases (not currently

provided) also would be implemented.

Of particular interest to employers is that none of the provisions in prior proposals that

would have increased an employer’s potential withdrawal liability are currently in EPPRA.

We will continue to monitor this situation as it evolves. In the interim, feel free to contact the

authors or the Jackson Lewis attorney with whom you regularly work.
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